Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 12 October 2015 in the Council Chamber
Councillor P. Smith, Cathaoirleach Presiding
Present:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, P. Brady, N. Connell, F.Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, S.P. O’Reilly, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.
In Attendance:
T. Ryan, Chief Executive


G. Finn, Director of Service




J. McLoughlin, Director of Service



E. Doyle, Director of Service



D. Maguire, Head of Finance



E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
3.

To hear presentation from Sheena O’Dowd from Upper Shannon Erne Project (USEFE).
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services introduced Ms. Sheena O’Dowd to the meeting and gave a brief outline on the Upper Shannon Erne Project.

Ms. Sheena O’Dowd, Upper Shannon Erne Project informed the meeting that the Upper Shannon Erne Future Economy Project was founded in 2013 and is a joint initiative between Local Authorities of Cavan, Leitrim, Longford, Roscommon, Bord na Mona and the ESB.  She stated that the purpose of this initiative is to show how business led regional development can lead to economic growth and job creation across Cavan, Leitrim, Longford and Roscommon. She stated that the project consists of a Steering Group and an Operational Management Group.  The steering group is made up of the CEs/CEOs of the six financial partners. The role of this group is to ensure governance and oversight of the project and to provide strategic direction on the ongoing basis.  The operation group consists of members appointed by the CEs/CEOs on behalf of their organisation.  Their role is to provide governance of the project, oversee delivery of the agreed action plan and support the work of the sector groups to ensure worthwhile high impact projects are delivered. She stated that businesses can be assisted by developing networking opportunities which can lead to new customers, providing mentoring support to small micro-enterprises and developing projects of regional significance which can lead to job creation.  She stated that the different sectors are food, forestry & energy, tourism, ICT & services, creative, manufacturing, heathcare/pharma and diaspora. She stated that Lakeland Dairies, a farm owned dairy processing co-operative are involved as a mentoring partner in the food sector.  In the tourism sector the key focus is on the Shannon Erne Blueway.  She stated that the blueway is a multi-activity trail running alongside water which links walking, cycling, canoeing, paddle boarding, fishing and cruising with local towns and villages.  She stated that regional funding to develop the Blueway in the USEFE region has been deemed successful and it is hoped to commence work shortly. She stated that more work needs to take place with the ICT & Services, Manufacturing and Pharma/Healthcare sectors as these groups are not as advanced as others.  
Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked Sheena for her presentation.  He stated that the idea of the Council working with its neighbours and the ESB getting involved is very welcome.  He stating engaging with outside bodies is vital in helping to promote the growth of a County.  He asked that people would take an interest in the Shannon Blueway which is the first concrete initiative to come on stream.
Councillor W. Bennett stated that he is delighted to see Lakeland Dairies getting involved which is good for the food industry and also for the Taste of Cavan.  He stated that the members are willing to give any help needed in making the project a success.

Councillor P. McDonald noted that it was a very positive project for Cavan and the surrounding counties.  He was of the opinion that more work is needed in the Tourism sector.

1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 September 2015.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 14 Mean Fomhair 2015 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. P. O’Reilly
     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 September 2015 be hereby approved”.
2.

To note Minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 9 July 2015.


Noted.
4.

To note Chief Executive’s Orders.


Noted.
Councillor C. Kelly noted the housing estates listed to have public lighting installed and was disappointed to see that two estates in Kingscourt badly in need of lightling were not on the list. Councillor P. O’Reilly asked that a list of housing estates yet to be taken over by the local authority and what stage they are at be given at the next municipal district meetings.
Councillor P. O’Reilly noted that the number of planning applications were on the increase and was delighted to see that a lot of these were in rural areas.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that an update would be given on unfinished housing estates at the municipal district meetings.

5.

To note Chief Executive’s monthly report.


Noted.
6.

To note Audit Committee Report pursuant to Section 121 of the Local Government Act, as amended by Section 60 of the Local Government Act 2014.


Noted.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly asked the Head of Finance who pays the Local Government Auditor while working for the Council.



Mr. Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the Local Government Auditor is an employee of the Department of the Environment.  The Council provides for an audit fee in the annual budget which is subsequently paid to the Department.
7.(a)
To approve the disposal of 7.5 acres of land at Cornacarrow & Errigal, Cootehill, Co. Cavan to the Carleton Cake Co. Ltd., Unit 3 Industrial Estate, Cornacarrow, Cootehill, Co. Cavan for the sum of €187,500 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor C. Brady

     Seconded by Councillor C. Kelly

      And


Resolved:

“that the disposal of 7.5 acres of land at Cornacarrow & Errigal, Cootehill, Co. Cavan to the Carleton Cake Co. Ltd., Unit 3 Industrial Estate, Cornacarrow, Cootehill, Co. Cavan for the sum of €187,500 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
  7.(b)
To approve the disposal of 6.5 acres of land at Errigal, Cootehill, Co. Cavan to PQE Technology Ltd., IDA Industrial Estate, Cornacarrow, Cootehill, Co. Cavan for the sum of €150,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor C. Brady

     Seconded by Councillor C. Kelly

      And


Resolved:

“that the disposal of 6.5 acres of land at Errigal, Cootehill, Co. Cavan to PQE Technology Ltd., IDA Industrial Estate, Cornacarrow, Cootehill, Co. Cavan for the sum of €150,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
Councillor C. Kelly stated that this was fantastic news for Cootehill as these companies employ over 100 people and are now going to be in a position to take on further people in Cootehill.
8.(a)
To note reply from Department of Arts, Heritage & the Gaeltacht re. allocation of funds under the Structures at Risk Fund 2015 (SRF).



Noted. Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that he was disappointed with reply and noted that Cavan Abbey is still left inaccessible to the public.

    (b)
To note reply from IFA re. Farmers Bank.


Noted. Councillor P. O’Reilly asked that a letter be sent to the IFA noting the members disappointment with the reply received.


    (c) 
To note reply from Luke “Ming” Flanagan, MEP re. Irish Water.



Noted.   
    (d)
To note reply from office of Mairead McGuinness MEP re. EU funding available for sewerage schemes in rural towns and villages.



Noted.  
    (e)
To note acknowledgement from Office of the Minister for Department of Communications, Energy & Natural Resources re. social welfare payments through Post Offices.



Noted. 

(f)
To note acknowledgement from the Office of the Minister for Social Protection re. One Parent Family payment.


Noted.


(g)
To note reply from the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re. Presiding Officers and Polling Clerks.



Noted.  


(h)
To note reply from the Office of the Minister for Communications re. mobile phone coverage.



Noted.  It was agreed at CPG meeting that Mr. Torlach Denihan, Head of Telecoms and Internet Federation would attend a meeting of Cavan County Council.

(i)
To note acknowledgement from Office of the Minister for Justice & Equality re. the introduction of a Garda Reserve Force with responsibilities to fight rural crime.


Noted.


(j)
To note reply from Department of Social Protection re. the role of the post office network.



Noted.

(k)
To note letter from Minister Heather Humphreys in relation to closure of pig unit at Ballyhaise Agriculture College.



Noted.


(l)
To note reply from Professor Gerry Boyle, Teagasc in relation to closure of pig unit at Ballyhaise Agricultural College.



Noted. It was proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly that a meeting be held with Professor Boyle, three members of Cavan County Council and the relevant stakeholders.  This was seconded by Councillor S. Smith.
9.(a)
To approve attendance of members at AILG Training Day to be held in Carrick on Shannon, Co. Leitrim on 27 October, 2015.

 It was:

 Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

     Seconded by Councillor C. Brady

      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors P. O’Reilly, P. McVitty, M. Argue, C. Brady, W. Bennett, V. Smith, P. Smith, S.P. O’Reilly, C. Kelly, P. Brady, F. Curtin, N. Smyth and J,.P. Feeley at AILG Training Day  to be held in Carrick on Shannon on 27 October 2015 be hereby approved”.
9.(b)
To approve attendance of members at Celtic Conferences – Guide to Budget 2016 to be held in Clonakilty on 23-25 October.
It was:

 Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

     Seconded by Councillor C. Brady

      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors  P. O’Reilly, S.P. O’Reilly, S. Smith, F. Curtin and N. Smyth at Celtic Conferences – Guide to Budget 2016 to be held in Clonakilty on 23-25 October 2015 be hereby approved”.

9.(c)
To approve attendance of members at The Institute of Professional Training Conference on Building and Control Regulations to be held in the Silver Tassie Hotel, Letterkenny on 23-25 October, 2015.
It was:

 Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

     Seconded by Councillor C. Brady

      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors  W. Bennett, C. Brady and P. Brady at The Institute of Professional Training Conference on Building and Control Regulations to be held in the Silver Tassie Hotel, Letterkenny on 23-25 October, 2015 be hereby approved”.


Votes of Sympathy:
· The families of the victims of the Carrickmines fire tragedy.

· The family of Garda Anthony Golden who was shot dead in Omeath, Co. Louth.

· Chief Superintendent Jim Sheridan on the death of his mother Mrs. Kathleen Sheridan.

· Mr. Padraig McIntyre, Cavan Playwright on the death of his mother Mrs. Ann McIntyre.

· The Keogan family Aghalion, Ballyjamesduff on the death of twin sisters Sheila and Kathleen Keogan.

· The McCabe Familly, Kilnaleck on the death of Donnie McCabe.
A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.  It was agreed at the Corporate Policy Group meeting not to open a book of condolences for the deceased as it was best left to the Councils of Louth and Dublin.



Votes of Congratulations:

· Kingscourt Stars on winning the Senior County Final

· Ballyhaise on winning the Intermediate County Final

· Templeport on winning the Junior County Fina

· Killygarry Senior team on winning the Breffni League

· Lurgan Ladies on winning the County Final
· Cavan Town and all other towns in the County on their success in the National Tidy Towns Competition.

· Cavan Sports Partnership on the success of “Run with Catherina”.
It was proposed by Councillor C. Kelly and seconded by Councillor P. O’Reilly to suspend Standing Orders to deal with two items not placed on the agenda.
North South Interconnector

Councillor C. Kelly stated that Eirgrid have announced that they will not go ahead with its Grid Link project as they are deploying new technology instead of building an overhead line or underground cable for the Grid Link project.  He stated that this is causing huge annoyance in the Counties of Cavan, Monaghan, Armagh, Meath and Tyrone as they feel the same option should be examined for these counties.  He stated if the North South Interconnector currently proposed by Eirgrid goes ahead it will see 401 pylons built across these five counties.  He stated a planning application has been submitted to An Bord Pleanala which will ultimately decide on whether the project can proceed.  He state that 98% of the farming community on the route have stated that they will not allow overhead pylons on their lands but have no objection to underground ones.  Councillor Kelly proposed that the Council write to Minister Alex White asking him to meet with a deputation from Cavan County Council in order to inform him of Cavan’s position on the issue.
Councillor P. McDonald seconded the proposal. Councillor V. Smith supported the motion.

Special Meeting with the National Roads Authority (NRA).
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the change made by the NRA to the N3 road at the junction for Lisgrey lake in Virginia will lead to more tragedies.  He stated that the NRA have removed the double white lines on this particular stretch of road and replaced them with a broken white line which the NRA had previously agreed with the Council they would not do.  He stated that the area in question was only 230 metres long.  Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that a special meeting be called by the Council with the NRA to discuss this matter.  He stated that there is double the national average killed on this stretch of road and those affected should also be invited to the meeting. He asked that the representative from the NRA for this region and the personnel who designed the road attend this meeting.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that there had been six fatalities on this stretch of road.  Councillor S.P. O’Reilly asked that the N3 Whitegate Junction be examined and discussed at this meeting. He stated that this junction has seen a surge in accidents since the opening of the M3 Motorway. 
Councillor P. Brady stated that the broken white line at Lisgrey is in fact a warning line which people don’t understand and think it is a line for overtaking.  He stated that we see big NRA safety campaigns on slowing down and wearing seat belts but nothing about warning lines.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that a previous response from the NRA stating that they did not have to meet with public representatives was an insult to the public forum.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that depending on the scale of a project the Council depends on the NRA for policy and for funding.

Councillor P. O’Reilly asked for clarity on the official position of the Council stating that the Council should disassociate from the way the NRA has handled this stretch of road.

Councillor P. Brady queried if the Council were afraid to stand up to the NRA.  

Mr. Tommy Ryan, Chief Executive stated that the NRA are ultimately responsible for national roads but that the Council is in constant discussions with the body.  He stated that the NRA will be invited to attend a meeting with the members. 

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council are in constant bargaining over routes within the County.  He stated that in the last 10 years the Council have had considerable success with the Belturbet bypass, the N55, the Ballyconnell relief road being some examples of projects all done by staff in conjunction with the NRA.

Members’ Items deferred from September Meeting.
1.
The amenity area at Lough Sillan.
Councillor C. Kelly stated that he had visited the amenity area at Lough Sillan along with former

Councillor F. McDermott, Chairman of the Shercock Sillan Development Group.  He stated that

the picnic tables are currently in poor condition and need to be replaced. He noted that the surface 

is very poor on part of the amenity. He stated that the amenity area is a noted tourist attraction 
in County Cavan and needs to be attended to sooner rather than later.

Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion stated that the area also attracts water sports and 

has a playground adjoining the area.

Councillor N. Smyth stated that the surface on the way to the lake is quite dangerous and needs 
to be replaced.  She complimented the Gateway staff on the work they have done to date on the 
area.

Councillor C. Brady stated that cameras need to be placed in this area. She stated that during the 

summer swimming lessons were cancelled at the lake due to vandalism. 
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council are aware of the area in question. 

He stated that that the local engineer will work with Mr. McDermott on a costing for the work and it 

will be discussed in more detail at the Municipal District area.  He stated that LEADER funding 

may be an option.
2.
Cavan County Council welcomes the reopening of Kingscourt bricks.

Councillor C. Kelly stated that he was delighted with the reopening of Kingscourt bricks.  He stated that Kingscourt bricks provide a substantial amount of employment within the local area.  He thanked the Lagan Group for re-investing in Kingscourt bricks.

Councillors P. McDonald and V. Smith supported the motion. 

3.
 “That this Council calls on An Garda Siochana to develop a strategy to deal with the sale of stolen goods, including working with vendors who may unknowingly be receiving the proceeds of crime”.


Councillor N. Connell stated that the Council and the Gardai should join forces to combat the theft and sale of stolen goods in the County.  He stated that vendors in a lot of cases don’t know they are dealing with stolen goods.  He stated that all vendors should look for ID’s and bank payment details to legitimise the history of goods sold.  Councillor Connell proposed that a strategy be developed to deal with the sale of stolen goods, including working with vendors who may unknowingly be receiving the proceeds of crime.


Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that there is a role for the Garda Reserve in dealing with the sale of stolen goods.  He stated that all people setting up a stall and selling goods at an event should have to apply to the Council for a licence.


Councillor W. Bennett stated that the theft of tools had become an epidemic and the reason none are recovered is that they are shipped in containers out of the country.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that the elderly are living in fear in their own homes.  He stated that diesel had been stolen from farms in his area at unprecedented levels and noted that a lot of crimes are not being reported.
Councillor C. Brady noted that at the Drung Community Alert Launch members of the Gardai 

informed the public to put an identification mark of some description on their machinery for

identification purposes. 
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services noted the comments of the members and stated that he would refer same to the Chief Superintendent and Joint Policing Committee for discussion.

 4.
“Changes to School Transport Schemes”.

Councillor J. P. Feeley proposed that the Council write to Minister Damien English, Minister of State, Department of Education and Skills asking that a meeting be held with a deputation from Cavan County Council and the Minister in relation to changes to School Transport Schemes to see how the services can be sustained and schools protected. He stated that families who attended secondary schools down through the years cannot now do so as this is not their nearest school.  He noted that the changes implemented for primary school stating that you must have ten students using the service other than discretionary pupils have left a lot of small schools on the verge of closure. 
Councillor N. Smyth supported the motion stating that this issue is constantly being raised at Educational and Training Board meetings.

Councillor P. McVitty seconded the motion.
Members’ Items October Meeting.
5.
That Cavan County Council provide Bailieborough Red Cross with a site for its proposed new building at Woodview, Bailieborough.

Councillor P. McDonald called on Cavan County Council to accommodate the Bailieborough Red 
Cross with a site for its proposed new building at Woodview, Bailieborough.  He stated that the group have thirty seven voluntary members and an ambulance service which was called out twenty times last year.  He stated that the group trained between seventy and one hundred people last year and need a building to carry out these training courses.  He stated that the group are currently using a garage which is now too small to accommodate the numbers.

Councillor N. Smyth supported the motion and stated that Bailieborough Red Cross are very supportive to community events.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services asked that the Organisation make contact with a Council official in the Council’s Property Section who would advise them on the matter.

6.
To request Cavan County Council to ensure that all roadside hedges are kept cut and maintained.

Councillor P. McVitty called on Cavan County Council to ensure that all roadside hedges are kept
cut and maintained. He noted that some people are very good at cutting hedges but there are others who ignore all warnings regarding maintaining hedges.  He noted that properly cut hedges will reduce the risk of accidents.  He requested that the Council make contact with Coillte to cut hedges on rural roads.  He suggested that the Council do a pilot scheme where they choose a number of roads in each municipal district area and do a complete cut on them.
Councillor W. Bennett seconded the proposal.  He congratulated Cavan County Council on the work being done so far.

Councillor D. Brady suggested that when the Council are issuing notices they inform the landowner that he/she is liable for dangerous trees.

Councillor S. Smith stated that at the Cavan Belturbet Municipal District meeting this matter was discussed and it was agreed that the local engineer will embark on dealing with trees that need to be taken away.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the cutting of hedges/trees is a legal obligation on the landowner.  He stated that there is a general improvement throughout the county in the cutting of trees and hedges and this is welcome.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that on each notice issued by the Council to the landowner it states that failure to comply may be seen as negligent by the Insurance provider.  He stated that the Council’s objective on major used roads is to try and keep hedges and trees maintained.

7.
Call on Cavan County Council to investigate the provision of a much needed pedestrian footpath from Shercock town to the local playground.

Councillor N. Smyth called on Cavan County Council to investigate the provision of a much needed footpath from Shercock town to the local playground.  Councillor Smyth noted that it was very dangerous to get to the playground from the town without a footpath.  She stated that young parents with buggies were putting their lives at risk to get to the playground.  


Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion.


Councillor C. Kelly stated that he met with the Chairperson of the Sillan-Kingscourt Development Group who expressed hope that something might be done in relation to the provision of a footpath to the playground.  He stated that he spoke with the Municipal District Manager who informed him that it could cost in the region of €120,000 for the footpath on a very narrow piece of road.


Councillor V. Smith supported the motion.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that there is no funding to build a footpath from Shercock town to the playground which could cost in the region of €220,000.  He noted that these issues were pointed out at the time of constructing the playground to community groups who wanted the site and now we are dealing with the results.  He stated that possible LEADER funding could be sought because of its amenity value.

Councillor N. Smyth stated that LEADER funding would be pursued.   She stated that there was no problem with the location of the site, getting to it was the problem.
8.
Call on the executive of Cavan County Council to give an update on developments with Coillte in relation to the Castle Lake Forest in Bailieborough.

Councillor N. Smyth called on the executive of Cavan County Council to give an update on developments with Coillte in relation to the Castle Lake Forest in Bailieborough.  She noted that Coillte had drawn up a master plan for Killykeen forest park and hoped that the same would be done for Castle Lake forest park. 


Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion.  He stated that Castle Lake Forest Park has fine walks and a cycle path.  


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that he met with Coillte during the summer and they were very receptive to the idea.  He stated that the Council have a productive working relationship with Coillte and he will encourage them to look at it when Killykeen is finished.  


Councillor C. Kelly asked if it would be possible to invite a senior member of Coillte to a Council meeting to talk in relation to their future plans.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that this may be possible sometime in the future.

9.
Call on the executive of Cavan County Council to provide an update on the establishment of a town centre rejuvenation task force.
Councillor N. Smyth called on the executive of Cavan County Council to provide an update on the establishment of a town centre rejuvenation task force.  She stated that there is an urgency to focus on town centres and the onus must be on Councils to lead the projects for Main Streets.  She stated that it is not necessary funding and money that is needed to rejuvenate our town centres but a strategic approach.
Councillor W. Bennett suggested that grants be made available so that derelict buildings in 

villages be renovated and people like the elderly be encouraged to live in them.  

Councillor F. Curtin supported the motion.  He stated that it was a good idea to change closed shops to residential buildings rather than let them go derelict.  
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that plans for town teams were in advanced stages and would form part of the County Council Economic Forum group.  He stated that it is hoped to organise all groups together and market the towns better.  
Councillor N. Smyth stated that she welcomed this good news.

10.
That Cavan County Council informs Minister Alan Kelly that the housing strategy for Co. Cavan is over reliant on the private rental market and that the only solution to our housing problem is to increase the Council’s capital funding for the construction of new social housing units.

Councillor E. Greenan proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Environment informing 

him that the housing strategy for Co. Cavan is over reliant on the private rental market and that

the only solution to our housing problem is to increase the Council’s capital funding for the
construction of new social housing units.  Councillor Greenan stated that the RAS and HAP 

schemes are not the long term solution to housing needs.  He stated that capital expenditure

should be increased and current expenditure decreased.

Councillor C. Kelly supported the motion.  He stated that people feel more secure when they know the house they are living in can be eventually owned by them. 

Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion.  He stated that people who want to buy out their own houses should be helped by the Council with the reinstating of the Tenant Purchase Scheme.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he had no issue with the motion.  He stated that in an overall context the last major analysis of housing statistics was done in the 2011 census and there has been no major housing construction since.  He noted that private rental sector has grown rapidly in the last decade.  He stated that we are all aware of the major expenditure of the housing construction market and every effort is being made by the Government to tap that resource.  He stated that in relation to Council housing loans there is a considerable level of interest coming back into this area.  He stated that five or six loans have already been approved in this current year.  He stated that the Council are awaiting an announcement of an incremental purchase scheme and all tenants will be advised of same.

11.
That Cavan County Council calls upon the Minister for Justice to reverse the closure of Garda Stations in the County.
Councillor E. Greenan stated that numerous Garda Stations had been closed recently in rural areas and the Department only saved €4,000 per closed station which is a small saving for a big loss in front line resources.  He stated the crime has increased greatly in areas where Garda Stations have been closed and the only solution to this problem is to increase Garda presence.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Justice asking her to reverse the closure of Garda Stations in County Cavan.
Councillor S. Smith supported the motion.  He noted that the border counties were properly policed during the troubles but not anymore.  
Councillor D. Brady seconded the proposal made by Councillor Greenan.  He stated that the Minister needs to start recruiting more Gardai.  He stated that having a Garda Station in a rural area is a comfort to elderly people living alone.

Councillor P. McVitty stated that Gardai are not living in the area now and therefore not part of the community like years ago.  

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly supported the motion.  He stated that the effectiveness of a rural Garda Station is very important in rural Ireland.  He stated that new recruits need to be sent to rural areas and not to district headquarters.  Councillor O’Reilly suggested that a meeting be sought with the Chief Superintendent and Superintendent regarding what is going to be done to stop the closure of more rural Garda Stations.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that every part of the County is ravished with crime but unfortunately a contributing factor to this crime is that people are not being punished for their actions.  

Councillor Greenan thanked the members for their support and stated that people need to report all crime to let the Minister see the real level of crime out there.
Item No. 12 was deferred.

The meeting concluded at 5.30p.m.
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